
                         STATE OF FLORIDA
                DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

CURTIS KETCHUP,                  )
                                 )
     Petitioner,                 )
                                 )
vs.                              )   CASE NO. 84-1474
                                 )   (FCHR NO. 81-1732)
STANDARD CONTAINER COMPANY,      )
                                 )
     Respondent.                 )
_________________________________)

                         RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Pursuant to notice, the Division of Administrative Hearings, by its duly
designated Hearing Officer, K. N. Ayers, held a public hearing in the above-
styled case on August 13, 1984, at Tampa, Florida.

                            APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Curtis Ketchup, pro se
                      3404 East McBerry Drive
                      Tampa, Florida  33610

     For Respondent:  Victor A. Cavanaugh, Esq..
                      771 Spring Street, North West
                      Atlanta, Georgia  30309

     By Petition for Relief (undated) Curtis Ketchup, Petitioner, seeks
reconsideration of the Florida Commission on Human Relations Notice of
Determination:  NO CAUSE dated April 4, 1984.  In his Petition for Relief,
Petitioner alleges he was the subject of racial discrimination when Standard
Container Company, Respondent, demoted him from warehouse manager and forced him
to resign his position with the company.

     At the hearing Petitioner testified in his own behalf, Respondent called
one witness, and ten exhibits were admitted into evidence.

     Proposed findings submitted by Respondent, to the extent incorporated
herein, are adopted; otherwise they are rejected as not supported by the
evidence, immaterial, or unnecessary to the conclusions reached.

                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  Curtis Ketchup is black and worked for Standard Container Company at
its Tampa, Florida, warehouse from 1968 until his employment was terminated on
April 8, 1981.

     2.  Ketchup was employed as warehouseman and truck driver whose primary
duties consisted of loading and unloading trucks and delivering products to
Respondent's customers in the area served by the Tampa warehouse.



     3.  At all times here relevant Ruby Jellico was the manager of Respondent's
Tampa operation.  She ran both the office and warehouse and supervised two
warehousemen and one clerk/secretary.

     4.  In 1980 business had slowed down in the Tampa Operation and Jellico's
function was changed to have her call on customers more than before to solicit
additional business.  During her absence V. J. Marria, whose title was sales
assistant/secretary, took most of the telephone orders and prepared the
necessary papers to accomplish the delivery of the product.  With a total of
only four employees at the Tampa operation, all of these employees sometimes
took orders and dealt with customers.  Petitioner was the second highest in
seniority and pay with the company in Tampa.

     5.  Although Petitioner contends he was warehouse manager until April 1,
1981, at which time he was demoted, the evidence is clear that Petitioner was
never designated warehouse manager; that neither his authority nor his pay was
cut on or about April 1, 1951; and whether or not he was, in fact, acting as
warehouse manager is irrelevant since no evidence of discrimination in this
regard was presented.

     6.  Petitioner served part-time as a Holiness Pentecostal minister and had
discussed with his fellow employees and Jellico his desire to give up his job
with Respondent and devote his full time to the ministry.  He inquired of
Jellico if he could withdraw the funds he had accrued in the company's profit-
sharing plan and was told the only way these funds could be withdrawn was by a
plan member leaving the company either by dying, retiring, or resigning.

     7.  Respondent has an employee profit-sharing plan to which employees
become members after working with the company for a specified period of time.
Contributions to this plan are made by the company and the funds are invested by
the manager of the plan.  The plan is intended to provide additional benefits to
an employee after he retires from the company or to his survivors if he dies
before retirement.

     8.  Petitioner's decision to leave the company if he could withdraw his
funds from the profit-sharing plan was communicated to Jellico, who relayed the
information that Petitioner wanted to retire and withdraw his funds from the
profit-sharing plan to Harry Peyton, the company treasurer, at the home office
in Fairfield, New Jersey.  Peyton told Jellico that he would have an advance on
the funds due Petitioner sent to the Tampa office and that it was necessary for
Petitioner to submit his resignation in writing and to agree to endorse back to
the company the check he would later receive when the exact amount due him was
disbursed at the end of the calendar year.  As a further result of these
conversations between Jellico and Petitioner, Ken Sessions was employed on April
7, 1981, as Petitioner's replacement.

     9.  On April 9, 1981, Petitioner talked to Peyton by telephone and Peyton
told Petitioner that it was necessary for him to terminate his employment with
the company in order to withdraw his funds from the company profit-sharing plan.

     10.  When the advance on Petitioner's share in the company's profit-sharing
plan was received in Tampa on April 14, 1981, Jellico called Petitioner and told
him he could come in and pick up the check for $4,834.33.  Upon his arrival in
the office, Petitioner gave Jellico his resignation letter (Exhibit 7) dated



April 8, 1981, the last day worked by Petitioner.  Petitioner also signed
Exhibit 8 in which he acknowledged discussing the termination of his employment
with Respondent as soon as a replacement could be found for him and agreed to
repay the amount of the advance at the end of 1981 when the exact amount due him
under the profit-sharing plan was determined.  In early 1982 an additional check
in the amount of some $800 was forwarded to Petitioner to close out all funds
due him.

     11.  Petitioner contends that on April 8, 1981, while lifting a pallet from
a shelf above his head he felt a sharp pain in his neck.  The following morning,
April 9, Petitioner's wife called Jellico to tell her Petitioner had net slept
well the night before, was tense, and did not feel well.  Jellico suggested he
see a doctor.

     12.  On April 9, 1981, Petitioner went to St. Joseph's Hospital, Tampa,
where he was seen by a Dr. Mooney.  Notations taken and treatment rendered on
this visit are contained in Exhibit 6.  Although Petitioner testified he
believes he told Dr. Mooney about the pain he experienced while lifting the
pallet on April 8, 1981, no mention is made of this in Exhibit (Nor did
Petitioner tell any of Respondent's employees of this pain experienced on April
8.  The first notice received by Respondent of this alleged incident was a call
from a State Worker's Compensation official some months later inquiring why no
accident report had been filed.

     13.  In addition to filing a claim for Worker's Compensation for the injury
allegedly occurred on April 8, 1981, petitioner filed suit in the Circuit Court
of Hillsborough County against Respondent alleging discrimination.  This latter
action was dismissed before going to trial and Petitioner was also unsuccessful
in his Worker's Compensation claim.

                         CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     14.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
parties to, and the subject matter of, these proceedings.

     15.  Section 760.10, Florida Statutes, makes it an unlawful employment
practice to discharge or deprive an individual of employment opportunities
because of the individual's race.

     16.  In a discrimination case, the Petitioner has the initial burden of
establishing a prima facie case of discrimination.  If Petitioner succeeds in
proving the prima facie case, the burden shifts to the Respondent to articulate
some legitimate reason for the Petitioner's rejection.  Should the Respondent
carry this burden, Petitioner must then have the opportunity to prove, by a
preponderance of the evidence, that the legitimate reasons offered by the
Respondent were not its true reasons, but were a pretext for discrimination.
Texas Department of Community Affairs v. Purdine, 450 U.S. 248, 253, 101 S.Ct.
1089, 1093, 67 L.Ed.2d 207 (1981).

     17.  To establish the prima facie case, Petitioner must present facts which
"raises an inference of discrimination only because we presume these acts, if
otherwise unexplained, are more likely than not based on the consideration of
impermissible factors."  Id. at 450 U.S. 254.  The prima facie case serves to
eliminate to the most common nondiscriminatory reasons for the plaintiff's
rejection.  See, Teamsters v. United States, 431 U.S. 324, 358 and n. 44, 97
S.Ct. 1843, 1866, 52 L.Ed.2d 396 (1977).



     18.  No credible evidence was presented that Petitioner was demoted from
the job of warehouse manager.  The evidence is clear that Petitioner was never
promoted to, or designated as the holder of, such position; and he received no
pay adjustment following his alleged demotion.

     19.  Petitioner presented no evidence to sustain his contention that he was
discriminated against for any prohibited reason and specifically no evidence
that he was discriminated against because he was black.  Petitioner was the only
black of the four employees of Respondent at the Tampa warehouse, he was the
second longest in service with the Respondent, and the second highest paid at
the time his employment was terminated by his letter of resignation.

     20.  Ruby Jellico explained to Petitioner the conditions under which he
could withdraw his funds from the company profit-sharing plan; Harry Peyton
explained to Petitioner what was necessary for him to do to withdraw these
funds; Petitioner's replacement started work on April 7, 1981; Petitioner left
at the end of the working day on April 8, 1981, and did not return to work for
Respondent subsequent thereto; when Petitioner was notified the check for his
share of the profit-sharing plan had arrived on April 14, 1981, he came to
Respondent's Tampa office with his letter of resignation prepared by him, or at
his direction, dated April 8, 1981; and he was given the check representing an
advance payment on his funds in the company profit-sharing plan.  Not a
scintilla of evidence that Petitioner was discriminated against in any manner
was presented.  Accordingly, Petitioner has failed to prove a prima facie case
and Respondent has no requirement to articulate a legitimate reason for
Petitioner leaving Respondent's employment.

     21.  From the foregoing it is concluded that Petitioner on April 8, 1921,
resigned his position as warehouseman/driver for Respondent at Tampa, Florida;
that he resigned in order that he could withdraw his funds from the Respondent's
profit-sharing plan; that the necessity of his resignation as a condition
precedent to withdrawing these funds was explained to Petitioner by Jellico and
Peyton; and that Petitioner's employment with Respondent was terminated solely
by this voluntary resignation by Petitioner and was in no wise related to
Petitioner's race or to his performance of duty.  It is therefore

     RECOMMENDED that a Final Order be entered dismissing Curtis Ketchup's
Petition for Relief filed against Standard Container Company alleging unlawful
employment practices against him because of his race.

     ENTERED this 31st day of August, 1984, at Tallahassee, Florida.

                        ___________________________________
                        K. N. AYERS, Hearing Officer
                        Division of Administrative Hearings
                        The Oakland Building
                        2009 Apalachee Parkway
                        Tallahassee, Florida  32301
                        (904) 488-9675

                        Filed with the Clerk of the
                        Division of Administrative Hearings
                        this 31st day of August, 1984.
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